DRAFT                                       BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES
  Wednesday, February 4, 2015
      Swampscott, MA 01907
Attendance: Chairman, Matthew Strauss, Vice Chair, Naomi Dreeben, Selectman John Callahan, Glenn Kessler, Laura Spathanas, and Thomas G. Younger, Town Administrator. 
Public Hearing: 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Dreeben to open Public Hearing  for all parties interested in a request for a Transfer of License and Pledge of License from Railroad Liquors , LLC, 205 Burrill Street, Swampscott, Mass 01907 , to Swampscott Fine Wines, LLC with a manager of record to be  Amy Garber under the provisions of Chapter 138, Section 15 of the General Laws as amended to sell all alcohol beverages to be sold as described as approximately 1, 100 square feet of space  , classified as a residential/commercial building, with a built in refrigerator, central heat, air conditioner, number of entrances are three (3) with  one exit (1) located at 205 Burrill Street, Swampscott, Mass, seconded by Selectman Spathanas.  Roll call was taken. 
In attendance for above transaction: 

William Gateman / Part Owner.

Attorney Robert Carr representing Swampscott Fine Wines.

Attorney Mark Evlogiadis representing Rail Road Liquors. 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Kessler to close Public Hearing seconded by Selectman Callahan.  

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Callahan to approve the request for a transfer of license and pledge of license from Rail Road Liquors to Swampscott Fine Wines, LLC, including the hours of operation to be at 8AM for opening seconded by Selectman Dreeben. 
Open Discussion / Electric Sign Usage & Policy.
Selectman Dreeben read aloud the proposed policy. 
Selectman Kessler is in agreement with the proposed policy except would like to replace the phrase and/ or with the Board of Selectman. 
Selectman Callahan would like the policy to clarify or state that any applicant can come to the Board of Selectman for a final vote if unhappy with the decision by the DPW Director, Gino Cresta and or Thomas G. Younger, Town Administrator. . 

Selectman Dreeben suggested that if and when the DPW Director is challenged there could be a clause added in the policy that allows the applicant to come before the Board for a final determination on their request. 
Selectman Strauss disagrees. Selectman Strauss stated that the Town has a Town Administrator for reason like having an electric sign policy and believes the Town Administrator is fully capable to make the final decision and the Board should let him do the job he was hired to do. 
Selectman Spathanas spoke on her concerns regarding the time frame and how long the approval process could take especially when the request might be time sensitive. 
The Board voted 4-1 on a motion by Selectman Dreeben to accept as amended with the change that posting is not guaranteed, appeals can be made to the Board of Selectman, and the DPW Director Gino Cresta will advise on how far ahead the posting has to be given for approval, seconded by Selectman Callahan. Selectman Strauss opposed the motion. 
Welcome Sign Discussion:
Selectman Kessler spoke on the welcome sign at the waterfront on the Lynn line. Selectman Kessler states the sign needs to be refurbished and has been in touch with former resident Derek Peterson who is willing to redo the sign at  no cost to the Town as a temporary sign at this time. The Municipal Design Committee has submitted a letter to the Board opposed to the temporary sign. Selectman Kessler believes that a Town wide signage policy is a great idea but in the meantime a sign should be put up as a temporary fix until the Town decides on a sign policy. 
Selectman Callahan believes it is a step backward to allow this one sign and will not support the request although he does recognize Selectman Kessler for his hard work on this subject. 
Selectman Spathanas questioned the free cost to the Town and asked on what the time frame would be until the Town has a signage policy.  

Selectman Strauss does not agree with having a sign replaced as a temporary sign would like to wait until the policy is adopted. 
The Board voted 4-1 in favor on a motion by Selectman Dreeben to approve the amended Town Signage Policy as presented to replace the sign at the entrance to Swampscott until the Municipal Design Committee comes with a long term sign policy, seconded by Selectman Spathanas. Selectman Callahan opposed the motion. 
Resident Bill Dimento commented on his confusion with the discussion on signs when the Town has no current policy of enforcement and or signs. Mr. Dimento stated the Board is the policy maker of the Town and questioned the whole sign discussion. 

Open Discussion / Capital Improvement Committee Discussion: 
The following were in attendance: Chairman, Ray Patalano, Vice Chair, Marzie Galazk of the Finance Committee. 
Chairman of the Capital Improvement Committee, Ray Patalano spoke on the following topics:
The Capital Plan meets the requirements of the Town Charter and believes this is a transitional period and it is the time to move the Town forward.  Mr. Patalano spoke on not being able to inform Departments on what they need and then also approve their request as a member of the Capital Improvement Committee it would be a conflict of interest.  Mr. Patalano feels the capital requests are done on need with no vision. Technology should be part of a plan that includes all Departments in Town, one plan that drives every department together which will bring down the cost, technology plans are submitted with no plans, no thought process or no strategy regarding their request.  Selectman Strauss commented that work is in progress for consolidation of technology. Mr. Patalano commented the Town needs to address the ADA compliance for all schools. 
Mr. Patalano stated that the Capital Improvement Committee only recommends to Town Meeting. 

 Vice Chair of the Finance Committee, Marzie Galazk suggested that the Capital Improvement get the request and all the information to them earlier, it always seems like crunch time when the information is received. Finance Committee’s Vice Chair, Marzie Galazk spoke on the time frame of when the request get received from the Finance Committee and the time frame of when they are able to make a recommendation based on what the Town Administrator and the Capital Improvement committee recommends. 
Resident Maryellen Fletcher spoke on the need for a long term plan, suggested using volunteers and or students from Wentworth College. 
Resident Susan Raiche commented that the plan is lacking global visioning and thinks the Board of Selectman should set the tone and vision first. 

Selectman Kessler spoke on the following topics, long term vision in the works , annual town warrant, time line, debt roll off, workable document and livable document regarding the five year capital plan no one to blame for not having a plan in place.  Selectman Kessler spoke of the debt roll off and feels that the Board should know what that is. 
Selectman Callahan asked if Tom Younger, Town Administrator agreed with getting the Department Heads to submit their request to the Capital Improvements Committee earlier. Mr. Younger does agree with this suggestion. Selectman Callahan spoke of the wish list from Department and the reality of the financial side of things and how are they approved. 

Selectman Dreeben asked why the Capital Improvement Committee doesn’t makes changes on how and when they receive the capital requests from Department Heads. 
Selectman Spathanas asked why after the end of Town Meeting the Town Departments can’t be asked to start the process of getting their request in order. 
New & Old Business:
Selectman Callahan presented some literature on a machine that could be bought or leased for snow removal called the Snow Dragon and will forwarded to Gino Cresta, DPW Director. Selectman Callahan spoke of the kids walking on Forest Avenue and would like to see the Town completely clean that area of snow. 

Selectman Dreeben recognized the DPW Department for their efforts of snow removal. Selectman Dreeben is concerned with the driving in Town and suggest a robo call go out to remind drivers to change their behavior and slow down. 

Selectman Spathanas spoke on the really bad condition of Forest Avenue and asked if the Town could take time to cut down the snow banks on the corner of the streets which is dangerous. Selectman Spathanas thanked the DPW Department, Swampscott Police Department and the Swampscott Fire Department for all their hard work during the recent snow fall. 
Selectman Kessler congratulated his daughter who recently got her driver’s license. Selectman Kessler commented about Akia Steakhouse and commented that the restaurant looks dark inside and not open for business. 
Votes of the Board:
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Kessler to approve a change of manager for Chicago Grill, 970 Paradise Road, Swampscott, Mass, to Madison Fuher on their current liquor license, seconded by Selectman Spathanas.

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Callahan to open and close the Town Warrant, seconded by Selectman Spathanas. 
 Town Administrator’s Report:

Thomas Younger, Town Administrator updated the Board on the following:
· Kayak meeting with DPW Director will take place in the following weeks.

· DPW Department great job during the recent snow falls.

· Deadline for Recovery Funds is February 9, 2015. 

· Steel for the remodeling of Mission Bay / former Red Rock has been ordered.

· Talk of increased Police patrols during storms.
· No decrease in Local Aid –Governor Baker was thanked. 
· Charter Review Committee will come before the Board in March for a review.

· Decrease in the circuit breaker fund state wide. 

· Fundraiser / Thanked the Fire Department / Pierro Fundraiser. 

· Master Planning Committee/ What would the Board like as members. 

Selectmen’s Time:
Selectman Kessler mentioned Columbia Road and Walnut Road needs help with snow removal.  Selectman Kessler spoke of a recent event he attended at St. John the Evangelist in Beverly, Mass on the seventy second anniversary memorial service for the four chaplains. 
Selectman Callahan suggested that neighbors help each other out during the recent snowfall. 
Selectman Strauss will provide updates at a future meeting of the Tri Chair meetings. Selectman Strauss welcomed Cyrus Moulton of the Lynn Item to the meeting. 
Adjournment:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Callahan adjourn meeting at 10:00PM seconded by Selectman Spathanas.   
True Attest: 
Maureen Shultz, 
Administrative Assistant 

